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Town of Charlton

Planning Board Minutes
and Public Hearing Minutes

758 Charlton Road

Charlton, New York 12019
Minutes of the Planning Board Meeting – January 15, 2024
Chairman Richard Potts called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. at the Charlton Town Hall.

Present: Richard Potts, Chairman, Connie Wood, Dawn Szurek, Greg Stevens, Jonathan Riedinger, Chris Mitchell, Robin Sevinsky, Bill Keniry, Esq., Planning Board Attorney, Susan York, Planning Board Clerk and Kim Caron, Recording Secretary.  
AGENDA MEETING

Mr. Potts stated that there is a quorum.
Minutes

Mr. Potts stated that the draft of the November 20, 2023 meeting minutes needed to be approved.  Mrs. Wood and Mrs. Sevinsky provided comments.  No other comments were made.  Mr. Potts stated that the Board could vote on the minutes during the Business Meeting.
Public Hearings
Sargent/Meilunas (223.-1-44)

Mr. Potts stated that this subdivision is a 3-lot subdivision of 25.38 acres on 6 Old Route 67.  Mr. Potts stated that the applicants are looking to create two new single-family lots. stated that the proposed Lot A will consist of 16+ acres and contain the existing home and outbuildings, the proposed Lot B will consist of 3.95+ acres with 218 feet of road frontage and the proposed Lot C will consist of 5.17+ acres with 173 feet of road frontage.  Mr. Potts stated that the ZBA granted a road frontage variance for Lot C.  Mr. Potts stated that the application has been forwarded to the Saratoga County Planning Board and the town engineer for review and comment letters have been received.
Heflin and Santo Associates (225.-1-87)

Mr. Potts stated that there is a lot of history on this property.  Mr. Potts stated that the application before the board now is for a 4-lot subdivision of approximately 41 acres owned by Mr. Heflin on Cook Road to create 3 new building lots for single family homes.  Mr. Potts stated that Lot 1 is approximately 20.218 acres with 252 feet of frontage on Cook Road and contains the existing home and outbuildings, Lot 2 is approximately 5.507 acres with 210 feet of frontage on Cook Road, Lot 3 is approximately 9.1 acres with 334 feet of frontage on Cook Road and Lot 4 is approximately 7 acres with 594 feet of frontage on Cook Road. 
Case (223.-1-2.121)
Mr. Potts stated that this is a subdivision of 1085 West Line Road.  Mr. Potts stated that the applicant is proposing a 4-lot subdivision of 45.81 acres to create 3 new building lots for single family homes.  Mr. Potts stated that Lot 1 will consist of 5.02+ acres with 204 feet of road frontage on West Line Road, the proposed Lot 2 will consist of 30.15+ acres with 389 feet of road frontage on West Line Road and will contain the existing home and outbuildings, the proposed Lot 3 will consist of 5.02+ acres with 207 feet of road frontage on West Line Road and the proposed Lot 4 will consist of 5.34+ acres with 367 feet of road frontage on West Line Road. 

Subdivision Applications
Sargent/Meilunas (223.-1-44)

Discussed above.

Heflin and Santo Associates (225.-1-87)
Discussed above.

Case (223.-1-2.121)
Discussed above.

Town Board Referral

Nixon Exceptional Use Permit
Mr. Potts stated that the town board is requesting comments form the planning board on this application.
Zoning Report

The board received the reports for November and December. 
Correspondence
Mr. Potts stated that the annual planning conference is on January 31st.
Mr. Potts stated that the board sent a comment letter to the Town Board on the Jordan EUP application. 

Mr. Potts stated that there is a new fee schedule that has been adopted by the Town Board.

Town Board Liaison

Mr. St. John was not present.  
Mr. Potts made a motion to close the agenda meeting, seconded by Mrs. Wood.  All were in favor.  Agenda meeting closed at 7:19 p.m.
BUSINESS MEETING

Opened at 7:30 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes

Mrs. Wood made a motion to approve the draft of the November 20, 2023 meeting minutes with changes incorporated.  Mrs. Sevinsky seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Mr. Potts abstained from the vote.
PUBLIC HEARINGS

Sargent/Meilunas (223.-1-44) (7:30 p.m.)
Mr. Potts stated that the legal notice was published in the Daily Gazette on November 4, 2023 and the cards were mailed to adjoining property owners in November, 2023. 

Mr. Potts reviewed the procedure for Public Hearings.

Kevin Weed appeared before the board.

Kevin Weed: Hi, my name is Kevin Weed of Van Guilder & Associates. I am here on behalf of our client for a public hearing. What we have before the board tonight is a proposed 3 lot subdivision of 16 acres lot located on Old Route 67. Proposed Lot A which will be this bigger lot here, is proposed to be 16 acres with the existing improvements, Lot B, right here, is proposed to be 3.95 acres for a proposed single-family residence with certified well and septic and has 218 feet of frontage on Old Route 67. Lot C, just along the back here, is proposed to be 5.17 acres for a proposed single-family residence with certified well and septic.  Lot C will utilize an existing driveway off of Rocky Ridge Road here and there is also an existing area that has been cleared. It has 173.52 feet of frontage on Rocky Ridge Road. We went before the Zoning Board of Appeals and received a variance because it is less than the required 200 feet of frontage. We did receive a comment letter from the town engineer. One of the comments pertained to the existing fencing on proposed Lot B. That fencing is wire taped (inaudible) panels for horses. It is easy to remove and be relocated. If the subdivision is approved that is the applicant’s plan to move it on to Lot C from Lot B. The other comment was regarding National Grid power lines out along the road. We did get confirmation from National Grid that it is no longer a high-tension line, it is a distribution line.  We did hear from Saratoga County Planning Board. They came back with a decision of no significant county wide or inter community impact. I believe the applicant has paid the escrow fee. In a nutshell, that is the application before the board.
Rick Potts: Would anyone from the public like to come to the podium and discuss or have any questions?
Mr. Riedinger made a motion to close the public hearing.  Mrs. Wood seconded the motion. All were in favor.

Heflin and Santos Associates (225.-1-87)

Mr. Potts stated that the legal notice was published in the Daily Gazette on January 3, 2024 and the cards were mailed to adjoining property owners in November, 2023. 

Mr. Potts reviewed the procedure for Public Hearings.

Drew Schauffert appeared before the board.

Drew Schauffert: Mr. Heflin currently owns 42 acres on the east side of Cook Road where he currently resides in. The proposal is to divide the lot into 4 lots. Lot 1 will be the existing house and improvements on 20 acres, Lot 2 will be 7 acres, Lot 3 will be 9 acres and Lot 4 will be 5.5 acres, all vacant land for sale for single family homes.  There are wetlands on the property and they have been delineated.  The blue is the wetland and the green is the 100-foot buffer zone. All of the proposed improvements are outside of the buffer area.  We did submit the SWPPP a week ago. (Inaudible)
Connie Wood: I have not seen it.

Drew Schauffert: It was sent by email. Its over 130 pages.

Rick Potts: You are referring to the letter from Mr. Baker, January 4, 2024. Is that the letter?

Drew Schauffert: No. There were no comments.  I am talking about the SWPPP.  It was distributed by email.

Rick Potts: Who did you send that to?

Drew Schauffert: I sent it to Mr. Wilkinson. I didn’t realize he was no longer chairman.

Rick Potts: At this time, if there is anyone from the public that would like to ask any questions to the applicant, please come to the podium.

Robert Delaney, 2177 Cook Road: We went through this all last year. One of the main issues that has come up is the water. That area has a lot of problems with wells. I am on my second well. My neighbor has had problems with his well and I thought we were going to have some kind of hydrology study when this was first proposed. Who do I get to sue when I have no water when that happens? The town? Does anybody know that?
Alexander Smith, 2080 Cook Road, read the following into the record:
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John Karm, 2126 Cook Road, read the following into the record:
To the Charlton Planning Board:
Thank you for helping us with this matter.
I have two questions please, I’d like to discuss this evening at the Public Hearing and also, if I could please get a written reply.
1. Permits to improve and clear the lots
 In the minutes of the Planning Board dated October 16, 2023, it is stated :
 “Mr. Wilkinson stated that there are no holes dug anywhere and he was given a tour of the property. Mr.
Wilkinson stated that he received an email from ENCON that they are aware of work being done on the
property and that Mr. Heflin has a permit.”
 I would please like to respectfully ask for : 
 
a. A copy of all permits that were issued to improve the property
 
b. Have the pictures emailed by myself to the Charlton Planning Board on 4/19/2021 been reviewed by the Charlton Planning Board ?
These documents show the status of the lots at that time. They also show the bulldozer that was where the fill was added as well as the water on the lots.
 
c. Have the works past and present on the lots been done according to the past and present permits ?
 
2. Impact of the new lots on the neighbors wells 
 
We all know that there was and there is a neighborhood concern that adding seven (7) homes could impact the water supply to the other homes on Cook Road.
 Was this concern studied and please indicate how and what was done to address this ?
I pulled all the Planning Board Minutes back to 2022 and I have not been able to find where and how this has been addressed .
I do recognize that I am not proficient with these matters.
 
Thank you very much for all the work done by the Charlton Planning Board.
 
Best regards
 John Karm
2126 Cook Road
Email1 karm@nycap.rr.com
Email 2 inbox@nycap.rr.com
Rick Jackson, 2173 Cook Road:  If this goes through I will be looking at all three of those houses out my front window. Which leads me to the same question my neighbor had was, what happens if I don’t have water after they put their wells in? Who do I go after? Do I go after my realtor from 1993? Do I go after the realtor who is selling this for Heflin? Who do I go after? Do I go after the new owners who have no idea what they are getting into? The other thing is the character of this particular town. Should this go through, the only working field on Cook Road will be gone. The only horses on Cook Road will be gone. There will be no farming on Cook Road. So instead of being a rural road, it’s now an urban road. There is no farming on Cook Road once this goes through. In such, as an urban road, I find it interesting that the chart that was put up, or the map, I think they said oh by the way you might have some farming going on and you might have some odor and so forth because that is the way the town is but we are not going to have that. Then again, we are going to have an urban area where the person is going to think in 6 minutes someone will be at their house because a fire alarm goes off. No that is not the case. If we can get there in 6 minutes that would be a great thing and then how do we fight the fire. We fight the fire with water. Well guess what, there is no water on Cook Road so we have to shut off 67 to fight fire on Cook Road. So, the town is interested in putting on the map that we have farms in the area and you might get odor, they don’t talk anything else about fire suppression and who does the fire suppression and how do we help those homeowners with the fire suppression. I have been trying to get a fire pond next door or across the street so at least it could help out the entire Cook Road and the town hasn’t looked (inaudible) because the state says I can’t have green next to a fire pond. Well, you need green to gain access to the fire pond. But the town doesn’t put down in their chart no they put in the fact that there is going to be snow. The other thing is an individual asked well why don’t I buy the property, its across the street why don’t I just go buy it. No one has asked. They are never going to ask, never been offered it. I am of the opinion that the individual that is doing this is doing this solely for the fact that they want to make it the opposite of the character of Charlton and that they are looking to get rid of the farming aspect of Charlton especially on Cook Road, which by the way, the other, one of those lots is going to in a pine forest and that pine forest was built I believe because of some tax reduction that was gained in the 1950’s. So now you don’t even have the pine forest that they created in 1950. That goes away. So, the biggest concern for me is what happens with my well. I haven’t had a problem with it other than the fact that I have had to put in a new system every six or seven years. I am on my third system now because of the type of water. Well, what’s the type of water I’m going to have after these wells go in. Is that going to change? Am I going to run out all together? Then if we do have a problem, we have to go to those persons. If I can get a pond in there by the way one of those houses, their post office box is going to be right where I want to park the firetruck. One way or another, we are trying to get some water on that road. It has to be accessed 24/7 365 days a year. Yes, there are ponds on Cook Road but they are so far off the road that we can’t get to them most of the year. We need to be able to get at it everyday of the year and where I am proposing to put it there already is water. Its already (inaudible). Very easy access for the (inaudible). Unfortunately for that one house, there post box will have to be moved. That is something that you need to be aware of. Not to have any farming anymore on Cook Road as far as when this goes in its going to be an urban road not a rural road. The person who moves in there is not going to know anything about that. And there is no water to fight fire on the south end of Cook Road. We do have to cut off 67 if we have a fire on Cook Road. Which as you know 67 is a very dangerous road. When we cut off access to 67 there are many people who have no idea where they are going once they go north and south. We have done that on Jockey Street, cut it off on Jockey Street, and we have people going north on Jockey Street and have had accidents on Galway Road, they have no idea where they are. So, we literally have an accident on top of an accident because the person had no idea where they are going. Just something to think about.
Josie Jackson, 2173 Cook Road: Everyone else really articulated what I wanted to say which is really nice. But the main issue is water. So please consider that hydrology study that was previously proposed going back. Mr. Potts you are new at this. We all started talking about this same property from May 18, 2020. The initial proposed homes were 7 down from originally 13 proposed homes on a cluster plan that was May 18, 2020. On October 19, 2020 all members favored a conventional plan and the plan was going to be 7 new homes plus Mr. Heflin’s property. February 21, 2022 a different map was submitted the original 7 plus 1 was withdrawn. I am reiterating this because Mr. Potts is new in this as chairman. We have good history as to what happened. Fast forward to now, we are still discussing the same issue. I urge you really look at the hydrology study and I hope that you will. Also, the traffic study for those additional homes. Nothing has changed. We are still talking about the same property from May of 2020. Secondly, I am not really sure, was the property supposed to have been sold? Is that what I heard? 

Drew Schauffert: Yes.

Josey Jackson: Why was the tax roll not updated?

Drew Schauffert: They are only updated once a year.

Josey Jackson: So, it’s the water that we have a real issue with. I hope that you will address that.

Suzanne Carreker-Voigt, 122 Dawson Road: I am not a neighbor and the impact of this development is not personal to me because it won’t in essence have an impact but what I am seeing in this one and other areas is that historical crop impact with water everywhere in this town. On Saddlebrook they don’t have good water. There are houses down the road that flood now that didn’t have that history before. This town needs to get proactive. If you can’t afford it, which is what the town board told me, then you should require that every developer that comes in, that their area has a serious hydrology study done. Not some little flip thing, a serious one done. The other thing that concerns me is that you do not obey AG district law in this town. A definition of an AG District versus residential you can go to the state. You can’t have 200 feet 2 acre lots. They don’t do much to enforce it. But why are we willing throwing it away and then have all our signs “keep Charlton rural”. It’s a joke and everywhere you go in this town we are having development that does not belong. As the wife of a volunteer firefighter these are volunteer people. We are going to have a paid service if we keep growing because these guys have to sleep sometimes. There are problems with the ambulances and getting one to these people. Its getting really frustrating to me as a 27-year resident. Which is a short time compared to many. This is a classic example of what going forward or heading in that direction should not be allowed.
Karen Staulters, 2140 Cook Road: I have a question for you Mr. Santos. Was there a hydrology study done or not?
Drew Schauffert: No.

Karen Staulters: Why not?

Drew Schauffert: We were not asked to do one.

Karen Staulters: I believe this board asked for one to be done.

Drew Schauffert: It was never contingency of approval.

Karen Staulters: Oh really. (inaudible).

Ms. Staulters and Mr. Schauffert continued their conversation but it was not picked up by the recording device.

Robert Rivera, 2115 Route 67: Can I take a look at the map? Are there any changes made along my property line?
Drew Schauffert: No. Property line didn’t change.

Bill Keniry: SEQRA has been done at the last meeting. In November, the planning board took lead agency and classified the action as an unlisted action. The SWPPP was outstanding. No determination has been made. The options available to the board is to adjourn to next month or close the public hearing and make the SEQRA determination.

Connie Wood: I would like the public hearing adjourned. I would not like it closed. I think we have too many things outstanding. I am also concerned about the hydrology and I guess we were mislead when he came back in with just 3 lots and we just assumed, and assumptions are bad things to assume, that that was going to be it. But then we are presented with this. I am likewise very concerned about the hydrology. I am not ready to drop the problem with the intersection. It is a very unsafe intersection. I have lived in the area for a long time and it is dangerous.

Drew Schauffert: I am not sure what you expect Mr. Heflin to do about it.

Connie Wood: Maybe not put another couple of subdivisions there for one thing. I want to see this adjourned. I have not seen the SWPPP. It may be on my computer and I couldn’t download it. I opened something that was blank. I think we have things outstanding and we have people that have raised some concerns that I think as a board we need to address. I would like to see us adjourn not close.

Robin Sevinsky: I agree with Connie.

Jonathan Riedinger: Did anybody see the SWPPP on the website?

Connie Wood: Not on the website, in my email.
Jonathan Reidinger: If the town has not seen it.

Robin Sevinsky: I don’t think it has been posted or anything like that so I don’t think anyone else has seen it.

Connie Wood: The other problem is that we have no reaction from our town engineer with regard to that. If it was sent on the 8th, I have no.

Drew Schauffert: SWPPP was not addressed in his January 4th letter.

Bill Keniry: Generally, the board would adjourn to a certain date and time.

Mr. Potts made the motion to adjourn the public hearing to February 19, 2024 at 7:30 p.m.  Mr. Reidinger seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

Case (223.-1-2.121)
Mr. Potts stated that the legal notice was published in the Daily Gazette on January 3, 2024 and the cards were mailed to adjoining property owners in November, 2023. 

Mr. Potts reviewed the procedure for Public Hearings.

Kevin Weed appeared before the board.

Kevin Weed: Hi, my name is Kevin Weed of Van Guilder & Associates. I am here on behalf of the applicant, Angela Case for a public hearing.  What we have here tonight is a 4-lot subdivision. It is a major subdivision because this lot here, on a prior application, was subdivided out in 2021. So that makes 5 lots within 15 years so its technically classified as a major subdivision. Lot 1 being 5.02 acres in size, 204 feet of frontage for a proposed single-family residence. Lot 2 has 380 feet of frontage and 30.15 acres and has the existing single-family residence, existing well and septic, existing barn and improvements. Lot 3 is 5.02 acres in size with 208 feet of frontage for a single-family residence and Lot 4 is 5.34 acres in size with 367 feet of frontage again for a single-family residence. Since our last meeting in November, there have been significant changes made. The lot sizes were increased. On Lots 1, 3 and 4. Originally, they were 2 acre lots meeting the zoning requirements. We increased the lot sizes to 5 acres in size deepening the lots. In doing so, we left the building envelopes where they were so that a house could not be built farther back to the existing house so that no house behind a house situation. We did get the town designated engineer comments last week. (Inaudible). One of the comments was to field delineate by a wetland biologist on the DEC wetlands which we did. What we had previously was the DEC wetlands shown based on the available DEC mapping. They are roughly in the same location. This map (inaudible). One point of clarification that the town engineer brought up, the deep hole tests that were done on Lots 1, 3 and 4 were dug down to 48”. The way they were labeled on the map was the profile just said 19+. That was intended to say 19-48. I corrected that. It now says 19-48+ (inaudible). Saratoga County Planning did come back with no significant impact. The escrow fees have been paid.
Lee Bramer, 1068 West Line Road: Good evening, everyone. My name is Lee Bramer. We actually started off (inaudible). We built our own home. We had to go through subdivision. So, we did what we had to do a simple subdivision. We retained the one for my mother-in-law who is now 105 years old. (inaudible) farms, farms, farms. (Inaudible) I know the process and (inaudible). I have some questions. Starting off with the map. (inaudible) made larger. When I first looked at it, 2 acres, 200-foot road frontage, (inaudible).  This is being presented even though this is not actually (inaudible). If you look at the zoning it says that for residential occupancy (inaudible) 300 feet of road frontage. (inaudible) What is the intent of the land? Form says subdivision. I don’t know what its being used for. My concern (inaudible) takes away from the character. It changes the character of the whole area. (inaudible). Row houses. Be nice to know what’s going to be going on this land. Where is the water going to be mitigated to. (inaudible) safety concern. Is there a sight study at the cusp of the hill. (inaudible) When pulling out of your driveway, you can’t see its uphill. There is a lot of farm traffic and it’s not small trucks (inaudible). Danger for people and danger to the neighbors. You are cutting up farms in a rural community. (Inaudible).
Rick Jackson, 2173 Cook Road: I did work in Albany and one of my co-workers lived in Broadalbin and used that road, West Line, as a main thoroughfare to get to work. (Inaudible). He stopped using that road when there was a fatal accident on Route 67. I believe there has been a number of dangerous accidents. I know for a fact there was one fatal accident at that intersection. I do have land on the south side of West Line and it does have a lot of road frontage. I could make a lot of money and put some houses on there and get even more traffic on the roads. (inaudible).
Bob Killeen, 620 Sweetman Road: I am a lifelong resident of Charlton. I could keep you here ‘til midnight tonight expressing my concerns on all three of these proposed lots before us tonight. Every one of them has serious problems. (inaudible) Well water, drainage, water filtration, traffic, all the services, all fall into this proposal. You have one parcel where the setbacks to the house and the 100-foot setback to the wetlands, the house wont even be. The plans I looked at a month or two ago, there is not enough road to put a house on each parcel. One of the parcels we are talking about tonight used to be known as the Brundidge tank farm for those of you that are long time residents of the town. I think the town needs to look into the potential contamination from fuel storage way back in the 1970’s and 1980’s. (inaudible) When I first looked at these plans (inaudible). An awful lot of details have been left out. I (inaudible). No one is walking the property. (inaudible) a lot of information missing. There (inaudible) you will find out when you walk it you get a different perspective than seeing an aerial view or a drawing. I just wanted to bring this up for the board’s consideration and the public consideration about water, water filtration, traffic, public services, use of the property. These things all need to be considered.
Richard Rivers, 1078 West Line Road: You have got a couple of blind areas on this map. There is a home here. There is a blind spot on both sides of those areas of the property and people moving out of their driveways, if they don’t look both ways, they are going to get clobbered. We have already had accidents down below on 67. There is a lot of major trucks that go through there. We are talking logging trucks, farm trucks, and slower moving big large tractors. Its an agricultural area. It should not be a suburban area. And as for the water (inaudible) the wetlands. The water it comes down through that limestone on the other side of the road. It comes all the way, I talked to a geologist, and he says it comes all the way from Vermont if you want to believe that or not. But it does. The water runs through that limestone year round. There is going to be snow on the ground during this time of year and (inaudible) you will see that there is no snow there because there is 52 degree water coming through that limestone. Where is that water going to go if houses are built there? The property already built there I watched triaxle trucks, truck after truck, they had to pay $100,000.00 for that build, just to raise that house up so that there wasn’t going to be a flooded basement. That’s up to the people who buy the land if they want a swimming pool in their basement. 
Nancy Karm, 2126 Cook Road: Does the town have the authority to require the developer to do a hydrology study before they entertain approving a subdivision?

Rick Potts: We will look into it. Mr. Keniry are you aware of doing any hydrogeology studies?

Bill Keniry:  It is done in certain instances. (Inaudible).

Connie Wood: I can say one thing. We have required a traffic study before.

Rick Potts: Ok.

Connie Wood: Not to my knowledge, I don’t recall a hydrology study.

Barbara Bacigalupo, 1093 West Line Road: We live right here. A lot of this is kind of personal for me. I grew up there. My father owned the property all down there and along this property. He kept this field here and my husband and I built. A lot of it is just because its country. A lot of people move here for that feeling and we were all pretty surprised that this was presented because we just weren’t expecting it. We got a new neighbor, that’s great. It’s a nice big lot. They have the big field and I just, I mean Charlton and West Charlton, is beautiful rural area and I just hate to see that gradually being picked apart, picked apart. Like I said it may be progress but sometimes progress really isn’t the best thing. He brought up a really good thing about the traffic and our driveway is right here and I know exactly what he is talking about. You walk down the road 10 feet and turn around you cannot see if any traffic is coming. So that would actually be a pretty dangerous spot for somebody to be trying to pull out of a driveway. The water I don’t know. I am not knowledgeable about that. I hate to see Charlton getting split up so much. There seems to be a lot going on. Its hard to see land divided up so much. People want distance around them. That’s the beauty of Charlton.
Dave Bacigalupo, 1093 Westline Road: (Inaudible) We moved there because we wanted the rural setting. They put one house there, that wasn’t bad. Then another house went up and now we are up to 5 houses. Its getting to be like Santa’s village. It shouldn’t be like that. (Inaudible). This would be a lot of impact.

Rick Potts: Anyone else?

Bill Keniry: At the November 20, 2023 meeting the members voted and a lead agency determination was made and the action was classified as an unlisted action but no determination for SEQRA was made. If the board is favorably inclined to close the public hearing, I would ask that you allow me to take the board through the 11 questions for the purposes of SEQRA and then the board can make a determination.
Attorney Keniry read aloud the 11 questions from the Short Environmental Assessment Form, Part 2 – Impact Assessment and the response to each question was “no, or small impact may occur”. A copy of the form is attached to the minutes.
Bill Keniry: At this point in time, based on those answers, it would be appropriate for a motion and a second and discussion and that is for the board to make a negative determination of significance and authorize the chair to sign the mylars.

Connie Wood: The purpose in reading those 11 questions was to have the board consider these as whether we would close the public hearing or adjourn it?

Bill Keniry: My purpose was to allow the board the opportunity to make a determination of significance and that is relative to the environmental impacts associated with this. In particular I am asking the board to focus on the magnitude, the significance of the board’s SEQRA impacts as we have typically done in the past the instructions indicate that when answering the questions, the reviewer should be guided by a concept “are my responses reasonable considering the scale and context of the proposed action”. There is actually some additional guidance that the State provides in Part 3 Determination of Significance where you get into that. Again, the consideration should be with respect to size, scale, magnitude with respect to the potential impacts.
Connie Wood: That is also subjective because it depends on what might be having a major impact on a small area.

Bill Keniry: That’s why this is a board determination. 

Connie Wood: There are some things here that I think we have heard tonight that definitely would put it into a moderate or large impact. For instance, question 3 “will the proposed action impair the character or quality of the existing community”. I think we have heard that it definitely will. I wouldn’t feel comfortable saying “no or small impact”.

Bill Keniry: So that is a question for the board to determine so if you take question 3 and identify as moderate to large impact, if there is identified a moderate to large impact then the board can potentially consider what aspects of the application could be mitigated to reduce those impacts.

Connie Wood: I think it also goes along with question 2 “will the proposed action result in a change in the use or intensity of the use of the land”. There are certainly ones here that for that particular property it is going to be a larger impact.

Dawn Szurek: I agree with Connie. This road has a lot of large parcels and a lot of agricultural and a lot of forested areas. This is far more dense, if you look at the road overall, this is analogous to like a subdivision density all of a sudden in one parcel when you compare it to the whole road. I would agree with Connie that we at least need to acknowledge that it is a significant change in density when you look at the character of that road.  For that matter West Charlton is, this is out of character for West Charlton except for one road, on Western Avenue. Sometimes we put notes on that we feel that it has an impact.
Connie Wood: Dawn and I are sharing some concerns.

Greg Stevens: I agree. It’s a major departure from the general neighborhood.

Dawn Szurek: So, I don’t think we can check the box small, I think we need to check the larger box.

Bill Keniry: So far, we have 2 and 3 identified so I want the board to keep track of those items in terms of the impact so that the last piece is to address as a board some of those impacts how they may be mitigated. It may require deliberations of the board and it also may require some interaction with the applicant.

Connie Wood: I think you can also read number 1. It depends on how you interpret some of these.

Bill Keniry: This is entirely a board determination. I think the board is not inclined to make the determination of significance and if you are not then in this instance you would adjourn the public hearing and address this, deal with it and get it done, and then close the public hearing.

Rick Potts: There are two things here. First is this a public hearing so we really should be deliberating this aspect of it to a certain degree and it sounds to me like the board has some questions regarding some of these 11 items. I think we need to get input from the applicant’s representative on those items so we can discuss.

Connie Wood: We should adjourn the public hearing and then do that and then decide whether we want to take action tonight or wait to February.

Rick Potts: So based on that, we could adjourn to the February 19th meeting.

Dawn Szurek: Would this be a case where we may want to visit this site because they also brought up the question about the sight distance for the one driveway.

Chris Mitchell: And also confer with the highway department.

Dawn Szurek: And the water culvert and the rock discharge area. I have driven down here but I don’t know where to look so I don’t know that we would know where to look for that except for someone local to tell us where that is.
Connie Wood: I can attest to the fact that there is a lot of limestone in that area. And it does present problems with property in that area.

Rick Potts: Ok. Sounds to me like the next action for this board is I will make a motion to adjourn the public hearing to the February 19th meeting at 7:45 p.m.
Mr. Potts made the motion to adjourn the public hearing to February 19, 2024 at 7:45 p.m.  Ms. Szurek seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

SUBDIVISION APPLICATIONS

Sargent/Meilunas (223.-1-44)

Mr. Potts stated that he would like to review the letter from the town engineer dated November 14, 2023.  Mr. Potts inquired about comment #5 pertaining to the paddock.
Mr. Weed stated that they are currently being used.  Mr. Weed stated that it is made up of gate panels and fence posts with wire.  Mr. Weed stated that the entire thing is moveable and if the subdivision is approved it will be moved to Lot A.
Mr. Potts asked if there were any animals on the property.

Mr. Weed stated that there is a horse on Lot A.

Mr. Potts stated that comment number 6 pertains to the overhead tension power lines.

Mr. Weed stated that he received a letter from Charlie Baker that those are no longer high-tension lines but distribution lines.

Mr. Potts reviewed the letter from Charlie Baker.  Mr. Potts asked for a note to be put on the drawing.

Mr. Weed stated that he will add a note.

Mr. Potts stated that comment #7 pertains to the perc test information.  Mr. Potts stated that it is understood that more testing will be required.

Mrs. Wood asked if the purchaser would be aware of this requirement.

Mr. Weed stated yes.

Mr. Potts stated that the board received comments from the Saratoga County Planning Board of no significant impact.  Mr. Potts stated that the board also received feedback from the ECC.  Mr. Potts stated that the board has a complete application.

Mrs. Wood stated that they used to sell oil on this property and she would like to know where that was in relation to the current map.
Mr. Killeen, Charlton ECC, showed the location on the map which is where the existing structures are located.

Mr. Potts asked if the soil had been tested.

Mr. Weed stated that the DEC website does not indicate any spills on the property.  Mr. Weed stated that the owners of the property have had their well tested.

Mr. Potts asked if there had been any oil stored on the new proposed lots.

Mr. Weed stated that it was only on the mother parcel and showed the location.

Mr. Potts asked Mr. Weed if there were any remnants of oil tanks on the property when he did the survey.

Mr. Weed stated no.

Mrs. Wood asked if the house on the mother parcel was built recently.

Mr. Weed stated in 2012.

Mr. Keniry stated that the board needs to decide if the property can be safely subdivided.  Mr. Keniry stated that it appears that the area in question has already been improved upon.

Mr. Potts stated that he would like to see a letter regarding the search of the DEC spills database from Mr. Weed.

Mr. Mitchell suggested a note on the drawing as well.

Mr. Potts asked how long ago was oil sold on the property.

Mrs. Wood stated at least 80 years ago.

The board agreed to approve the subdivision subject to the letter from Mr. Weed and a note on the drawing.

Mr. Mitchell made the motion to approve the Sargent/Meilunas Subdivision of 6 Old Route 67 on the conditions that a letter be provided from VanGuilder & Associates regarding the information obtained in researching the DEC spills database and a note on the drawing that the property to be subdivided is adjacent to the site that was a former fuel storage site.  Mr. Riedinger seconded the motion.
Roll call vote was taken:

Mrs. Wood – aye

Mr. Riedinger – aye

Mr. Potts – aye

Mr. Stevens – aye

Ms. Szurek – aye

Mr. Mitchell – aye

Mrs. Sevinsky - aye

Resolution 2024-01 was made.
Heflin and Santos Associates (225.-1-87)

Drew Schauffert appeared before the Board.

Mr. Potts stated that Mr. Heflin had 4 lots and did lot line changes between those 4 lots and that application is closed.  Mr. Potts stated that what is before the board now is a 4-lot subdivision of the remaining lot into 4 lots.
Mr. Potts stated that he would like to review the comment letter from the town engineer dated January 4, 2024.  Mr. Potts stated that the first three comments do not need a response.  Mr. Potts stated that comment 4 has been addressed with the plan now showing the culverts and driveway locations.  Mr. Potts stated that comment 5 requires a SWPPP because the area of disturbance is over 1 acre.  Mr. Potts stated that a SWPPP has been submitted.

Mrs. Wood asked for 3 printed copies of the SWPPP, one for the public and two for the board to share and review.

Mr. Potts stated that comment 6 pertained to the deed restriction covenants for each lot.

Ms. Szurek asked that a note be placed on the drawing.

Mr. Schauffert stated that he would put a note on the drawing.

Mr. Potts stated that County Planning Board comments were no significant impact.  Mr. Potts stated that comments were received by the ECC also.
Mrs. Wood asked about having a hydrology study.

Ms. Szurek stated that she provided well study information during the lot line change application process.  Ms. Szurek stated that she can get the name of the person she worked with.

Mr. Schauffert stated that two of the lots Mr. Heflin owned have been sold and have drilled wells on them.  Mr. Schauffert stated that he will get that information to the board.

Mr. Keniry stated that in Mr. Wilkinson’s letter of March, 2021, specified information the Board wanted when the matter was a subdivision.  Mr. Keniry stated that when the application changed to a lot line change, some of the information was no longer required.

Mrs. Wood stated that she would still like to see the traffic study since that intersection is very dangerous.  Mrs. Wood asked how much of the orchard remains on Lot 4.

Mr. Schauffert stated 1.5 acres.

Mrs. Wood asked if there was any soil testing done there since pesticides were used there in the past.

Mr. Potts stated that he will reach out to the town engineer regarding the hydrology study and soil testing for the orchard lot, and also the traffic study. Mr. Potts stated that once he speaks with the town engineer, he will provide a clear direction for the applicant.

Mr. Schauffert asked if he does not have all of the information for the February meeting should he attend or table until March.

Mr. Keniry stated that the board could adjourn the public hearing for another month if necessary.

Case (223.-1-2.121)
Mr. Weed appeared before the board.
Mr. Potts stated that the drawing has the incorrect names on it. Mr. Potts asked that the map be corrected to reflect that only Angela Case is the owner.
Mr. Potts stated that the narrative has the incorrect road frontage listed.

Mr. Weed stated that changed when the lot sizes were increased.

Mr. Potts stated that on the Full EAF, page 3 Part D has the total area of disturbance to be under 1 acre.  Mr. Potts asked if that was correct.

Mr. Weed stated that the line depicting the limits is just under 1 acre.

Mrs. Wood asked that if the house locations were moved back then it would be more than 1 acre.

Mr. Weed stated yes.

Mr. Potts asked what the calculation was.

Mr. Weed stated .99.  Mr. Weed stated that he could add a note to the drawing that if the disturbance is over 1 acre then a SWPPP would be required.

Mrs. Wood stated that it is too close.  Mrs. Wood asked if the board could walk the property.

Mr. Weed stated that he will reach out to his client for dates and times for a site walk.  Mr. Weed asked if they eliminated Lot 1 entirely, that would make the disturbance well under an acre, also change from major to minor, would that be acceptable to the board.

Ms. Szurek asked Mr. Weed to ask the applicant not to come back for further subdivision.

Mr. Potts stated that the board received comments from the Saratoga County Planning Board of no significant impact.  Mr. Potts stated that the board also received feedback from the ECC.  

Mr. Potts stated that the board will wait to hear from Mr. Weed on dates and times for the site walk.
TOWN BOARD REFERRAL
Erik Nixon EUP
Mr. Potts stated that the applicant is requesting a special use permit to operate a shop for the repair of AG equipment.  Mr. Potts stated that he will draft a letter for the board to review and comment.

ZONING REPORT

The board reviewed the reports.
CORRESPONDENCE

Addressed during the Agenda meeting.
TOWN BOARD LIAISON

Addressed in agenda meeting.

Mr. Potts made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Mitchell seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

The meeting was adjourned at 10:20 p.m. 
Respectfully Submitted,

Kimberly A. Caron

Recording Secretary
